PLATT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD

ON 6th NOVEMBER 2018
	Present:  
	Mrs P Darby (Acting Clerk)

Mr J Scade
 
	Mr R Lupton
Mr B Biggs
	Mr T Woolven
Mrs W Palmer (Chair)

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


Apologies: 

Borough Cllr: Mr S Perry

Parish Cllr: Mr E Chapman, Mr A Green and Mr A Mathieson
Parish Clerk: Mrs J Davies
	Numbe

______
	Minute/Planning Application/Correspondence

______________________________________________________________________ 
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______
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	Members of the Public: Mr G Aveling, Mr Mike Taylor and Mr H Rayner
DECLARATION OF INTEREST ON ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

None
UPDATE TO REGISTER OF INTERESTS

None.

INVITATION TO MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE PC ON MATTERS RELEVANT TO THE COUNCIL

Mr. Aveling was present to discuss the current situation regarding the strip of land from Minters Orchard to King George’s Field.    Mr. Aveling was reassured that the Parish Council are not in a position to dispose of KGF because of its protected status with its conditions attached.  The Parish Council have expressed their interest in purchasing the strip of land and intent not only to the Bona Vacantia Office but also to Kent County Council.  Mr. Aveling said there were a number of Minters Orchard residents who would wish to see this access maintained for the use of the community.  If the plot was registered to more than one owner there could be potential issues in the future.  It was agreed that if the Parish Council took ownership of this land then it would become part of King George’s Field and covered by the Fields in Trust regulations.  County Cllr Harry Rayner gave his support to this way forward and offered to make a donation from his County Members; Fund for 2018.   Cllr Rayner was thanked for his generous offer.
Mr. Aveling left the meeting.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF 2nd OCTOBER 2018

RESOLVED that the minutes of 2nd October 2018 be accepted as a true record.  

MATTERS ARISING
Car Park at SHF It was agreed that the details of work to be undertaken should be confirmed in order that the procurement process could take place and that work could proceed in the Spring. Advice to be obtained regarding the soakaway requirements. This would be confirmed at the December meeting.

In view of the current condition of the car park, it was agreed that quotations should be obtained for the infilling of the potholes. 
Allotments The groundsman had reported that the SHF bonfire area had been used by an allotment holder(s) who had driven across the field behind the allotments.
The only response received was to express more concern regarding the water situation.

It was unanimously agreed that it was important to remeasure and rewrite the allotment agreement. The question of fencing and extra water troughs would be investigated.

A campaign plan would be discussed at the FMC meeting on 14th November to present to the PC December meeting. It was agreed that forward plans needed to be in place for the renewal of allotments in March 2019.
No Parking on Verge Signs Cllr Biggs was thanked for installing the sign. The Chairman had received thanks for the new sign from a local resident. 
Crouch Salt Bin Cllrs Scade and Biggs had moved the salt bin to the barn at SHF. Arrangements would be made to have the bin filled and moved into the car park.

Access from Minter’s Orchard  Parish Council agreed it was essential to maintain this access strip from Minters Orchard to KGF as a community asset  for all residents, important for easier access to replace existing portacabin and for the land to be incorporated in the protected status of KGF via the Fields in Trust.  RESOLVED to notify the Bona Vacantia Office of this decision.
LIAISON WITH COUNTY COUNCILLOR AND BOROUGH COUNCILLOR

Borough Cllr Mike Taylor referred to the recent meeting with Southern Water regarding the odour problem at Askew Bridge which will result in further work to be undertaken in the next month. There are number of issues with Southern Water in this area due to lack of investment.   He also gave an update on the Parish Alliance situation in relation to the Local Plan.
Cllr Palmer had raised some drainage issues in the Parish, near Platt Mill Close and Platt Memorial Hall.  County Cllr Rayner requested a map of the locations.

County Cllr Rayner explained his role on the utilities sub-committee which includes Southern Water, UKPN, BT.  Cllr Rayner endorsed the comments made regarding Southern Water.  It is clear that that the UKPN’s major problems are rapidly increasing.  The network in Platt, Plaxtol, Ightham, Borough Green and Wrotham for capacity is virtually nil.
Cllr Tim Shaw reported that J5 Slips is the second most popular item in the national publicity on new schemes.  Only one other in the country and 29 billion has been allocated for 25 schemes not motorways.    He expressed concern about the closure of M26 and lack of consultation with KCC and TMBC.  Opposition to using the M20 and M25 because there are no facilities.  There are no laws that allow the Police to take vehicles off the motorways and stack them.

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL

Cllr Darby ran through the month’s planning matters listed below: -. 

Planning October 18

RECEIVED APPLICATIONS
18/02408/NMA White Court Long Mill Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8NA

Non Material Amendment to planning permission TM/18/00744/FL: Walls were to be cedar cladding to the first floor, this is now to be Marley Cedral Click in Grey as added to plan number JC.KWTP.04 and the windows were going to be grey or black powder coated aluminum but these are now going to remain as white.
18/02370/TPOC Eckersall Long Mill Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8LG

T1 Oak - Crown lift, removing 4 lowest branches and suckers on trunk and crown reduce whole crown by approximately 1.5m, ensuring to cut to live secondary growth points
18/02353/TNCA The Homestead Boneashe Lane Platt Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8NW

Large declining Cherry Tree - fell

APPROVED APPLICATIONS
18/02516/NMA Navarrica Long Mill Lane Crouch Borough Green Sevenoaks Kent TN15 8QB

Non Material Amendment to planning permission TM/18/01376/FL: The addition of a rag stone plinth around the base of the dwelling
18/01998/LDP Heathcote House Windmill Hill Wrotham Heath Sevenoaks Kent TN15 7SX

Lawful Development Certificate Proposed: Erection of single storey side extensions to Heathcote House and the erection of a detached outbuilding within its curtilage
18/02004/PDVLR Heathcote House Windmill Hill Wrotham Heath Sevenoaks Kent TN15 7SX

Prior Notification for Residential Extension: Erection of a single storey rear extension (Part 1 Class A) that extends 7.8m beyond the rear wall of the original dwelling house with a maximum height of 4m and an eaves height of 2.5m

RESPONSES TO LOCAL PLAN AND BOROUGH GREEN GARDENS

RESOLVED  that Platt Parish Council write to the Parish Alliance confirming their decision to continue as a Full Partner in the Parish Alliance acknowledging the following:

1.  Wrotham Parish Council will act a s Lead Council to appoint, instruct and pay professional planning advisors and legal representatives as required above.  WPC will be responsible for paying these advisors directly and re-invoicing the member PCs in the previously agreed proportions.
2. Platt Parish Council commit to the previously pledged funding and to reimburse Wrotham PC from time to time as invoiced.
3. We further authorise Wrotham Parish Council and our Planning and Legal Advisors to speak on our behalf to the Planning Inspector at the Examination, the Planning Inspectorate, Kent County Council, Tonbridge and Malling Borough Council, and any other authority when pursuing (1) above.
PLATT WOODS REPORT

There had not been a Woods Committee meeting, as a site meeting with a representative from the Forestry Commission had taken place in relation to the application for the grant. Mr Carlton (FC) had said that he was very impressed with the Woods and that they were obviously well looked after.
At the last volunteer day, work was done to dig out rain diverters and soakaways, some cutting back of Rhododendrons and broken branches were cleared.
At the gate at Windmill Hill entrance the style was replaced.
Planks were added to the notice board at the top of Church Walk.
The gate at Platt Common would be fitted by Hoist Fencing in the next couple of weeks.
The next meeting of the Woods Committee would be held on 28th November in the Garden Room to finalize and submit online the Forestry Commission grant application.
Budget figures had been sent to the Council but it was unable to approve these as the costings had not yet been discussed by the committee as a whole. The Council said that the figures would be discussed at the Woods Committee meeting in November. The Platt Woods Chairman could then make a formal recommendation to the Council at its December meeting.

The Council had been sent the email trail following the resignation of a member of the Platt Woods Committee.  Cllr Lupton, as Chairman of the Platt Woods Committee, wrote expressing the committee’s appreciation of Mr. Sales contribution over the years.  Although resigning from the committee Mr. Sales had expressed an interest in attending the volunteer days.  RESOLVED that the Parish Council should also write and thank Mr. Sales for his time on the committee.

Cllr Darby reported receipt of a letter from the Forestry Commission who are undertaking a National Forest Inventory of Great Britain and wished to include Platt Woods in the survey.  Cllr Lupton, as Chairman of Platt Woods, had no objections to the survey and it was RESOLVED that the Clerk write to the Forestry Commission expressing the Council’s willingness to assist in the survey.
EXTENSION OF CCTV
RESOLVED to accept the quotation for additional cameras at a cost of £500 + VAT.   These to be installed on the changing rooms to cover the rear of the barn and the play area.     RESOLVED to accept the basic care maintenance project at £150 per annum.

The Council acknowledged the offer of a donation of £500 from the Platt Scout Group towards a recorder and cameras that could be installed in the Scout Hut to extend coverage over the football pitch (total cost £1,500).  However, it was resolved to see if the extra cameras on the changing rooms would be sufficient.

PLAY EQUIPMENT

The Parish Council had received information regarding the current status of the equipment following the request from Eibe for payment of £50,000.  RESOLVED to release £30,000 of the balance and request a site meeting with Eibe.  Grave concern was expressed about the tunnel equipment which was collapsing.  However, the Council welcomed Eibe’s offer to arrange a site visit from an engineer to look at the slide and for an inspection to be made of the roundabout. 
DATA PROTECTION 

Cllr Palmer explained the situation regarding the need for the parish councillors to have a separate email address for council business.   RESOLVED that Cllr Palmer find out costs for the December meeting.

The use of an email with the name Platt Woods was discussed.  Anyone could potentially choose this name providing this email was never used in an official capacity, ie in connection with any finances/contracts.
STREET LIGHTING
Cllr Darby had inspected some of the street lights and confirmed that, as highlighted in the report, the light in Platt Common no longer existed.  Two lights in Greenlands were definitely not working and the one was almost covered by a tree.  Cost of removal of ivy etc. might not be required if the vegetation was from a residential property.  If it is eventually agreed to remove any lights then it would be most cost effective if this was undertaken at the same time.   RESOLVED further investigation was needed and that some repair work should be carried out in the near future.   More information to be provided for further discussion at the December meeting. 
PRECEPT
RESOLVED to budget £1,500 for Churchyard Maintenance.  Noted that the Parochial Church Council had spent in excess of £2,000 for the current year.

Cllrs were reminded to consider the precept figures in preparation for decisions to be made at the December PC meeting.
CHEQUES AND FINANCIAL MATTERS

RESOLVED the following payments were approved. 

The following payments were received:
Nat West

Interest  




              £23.62

Enovert

Play Equipment



       £29,314.34

Stonehouse CC
Fees






£ 225.00









Total          £29,562.96
  The Council approved the following payments:
Payt



                     


  Total

Incl VAT

Viking


Stationery
 

            £166.56 
 27.76

Mr R Lillistone
Pavillion Roof/Guttering                 £1,250.00 
 

PAYE


NI/Tax Oct 18
 


£  77.84 


A Gorman

Maintenance

 
            £480.00 


Castle Water

Useage KGF
 


  £21.63 


Mrs Beale

Cleaning Oct 18 


£  80.00 


Mrs Davies

Salary Oct 18
 


£906.55 


Kent Pension Fund
Contribution Oct 18 


£268.12

KALC

            Chairmanship Training                         £72.00
  £12.00

Wrotham PC

Maintenance


            £264.40
    £8.26


Maxwell Amenity
Plifix Grass Tufts


  £93.42
  £15.57

TSS Signs

No Pkg on Verge sign


£176.00
  £35.20

Hoist Fencing

Gate Post



£  18.15
  £  3.02

Kent Cricket Board
Loam/Grass Seed


£  87.00

Mr K Such

Strimming/Brushcutting

£564.00
  £94.00

The Memorial Hall
Room Hire



£  84.00

PWLB


Loan Repayment

         £3,931.66

Hoist Fencing

Fence Post



£  26.10     
  £  4.35

Kent Aliminium
Postmix



£  46.80
  £  7.79

Royal British Legion
Donation



£100.00







 

   

 




                                        Total
          £8,714.23
£207.95
Trees at KGF 
RESOLVED to obtain a second quote.  Cllr Biggs to let the Clerk have the name and address of a tree surgeon who lives in Platt.
CAROL SINGING
RESOLVED that any proceeds from the carol singing event would be donated to Combat Stress. Clerk to obtain collection boxes.  The Blue Anchor had kindly offered to host this event which would take place on Thursday 20th December at 7 pm.
CLERKS REPORT AND ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE AND INFORMATION

Leybourne Grange   The invitation to the Leybourne Grange Disabled Riding School Christmas Concert on 7th December was read out to the Council.   Unfortunately, no one expressed an interest in attending.
TMBC New Waste and Recycling Collection Service 2019  RESOLVED to take up TMBC’s offer to give a presentation at a Parish Council meeting and agreed to suggest March or April 2019 in order of preference.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES

There was nothing further to report.
MATTERS RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Biggs asked the Council to consider only allowing dogs on leads to use the football pitch and cricket square.  This matter to be an agenda item for the December meeting.  It was pointed out that dog walkers were not aware that there was a dog exercising area at Stonehouse Field.  Cllr Darby to locate the sign that used to be on the gate to the DEA and ask the Clerk to prepare posters to go on the barn door to inform dog owners who drive to the field to exercise their dogs in the allocated dog exercising area.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING   Tuesday 4th December
The meeting was closed at 10.30 pm
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